
Report of the Sustainable Transport and Utilities Committee to the Council meeting of 26 August 2004 

7. FINAL SOLID AND HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT PLAN - PART 2 ACTION PLAN 
 

Officer responsible Author 
City Water and Waste Manager Tony Moore, Senior Planner, City Water and Waste, DDI 941-6426 

 
 This report presents the finalised Solid and Hazardous Waste Management Plan - Part 2 Action Plan 

2004 (SHWMP Part 2). 
 
 BACKGROUND 
 
 On 18 March 2004 the Council approved the Draft SHWMP Part 2 to be released for public 

consultation.  From May 2004, the Council received and considered submissions about the SHWMP 
Part 2 together with the Council’s 2004/05 Long Term Council Community Plan (LTCCP).  On 30 July 
2004, as part of its deliberations on the LTCCP, the Council resolved: 

 
 “1. That the Council confirm its decision to construct an enclosed compost plant for processing 

commercial food waste with capital funding of $300,000 in 2004/05, $3,125,000 in 2005/06 and 
$3,125,000 in 2006/07, and associated operating costs. 

 
 2. That the Council budget an additional $125,000 in 2004/05 for undertaking an extended home 

composting and kerbside collection trial. 
 
 3. That, based on recommendations 1 and 2, and on the submissions to the LTCCP, staff make 

appropriate changes to the Solid and Hazardous Waste Management Plan: Part 2 - Action Plan 
and bring the final document to the Council meeting on 26 August 2004.” 

 
 This report fulfils resolution 3 and concludes the process undertaken for the adoption of the Plan.  The 

final SHWMP Part 2 has been previously circulated and the amended page (page 36) is attached. 
 
 Note that detailed planning for the implementation of Resolution 1 has been undertaken (see clause 

no 8 in this report “Commercial Compost Plant Development at Metro Place”).  Due to the likely 
resource consent process, the completion date for this project is now 2009/10.  Budgets will be 
aligned to reflect this through the 2005/06 Annual Plan process. 

 
 CHANGES TO THE SHWMP PART 2 - PAGE 36 
 
 The 33 submissions received from the public did not require any changes to the plan.  However, 

changes were required based on the Council resolutions above.  These changes are highlighted on 
page 36 of the Plan and include the latest schedule for the commercial compost plant development.  
These are the only changes proposed.  Apart from the changes on page 36, the Plan was approved 
by the Council on 18 March 2004. 

 
 SUMMARY 
 
 Changes have been made to the SHWMP Part 2 based on the resolutions above and separately 

circulated is the final version. 
 
 Committee 
 Recommendation: That the final Solid and Hazardous Waste Management Plan - Part 2 Action 

Plan 2004 be approved for implementation. 
 
 

Please Note
Please refer to the Council's Minutes for the decision


